## Dear Senator:

On behalf of more than one hundred thousand Pennsylvanians, the undersigned public health, environmental, and conservation organizations respectfully urge you to VOTE NO on Senate Bill 561. We oppose this bill, which would amend the Regulatory Review Act (Act), because it would authorize unconstitutional legislative vetoes of state agency rulemakings at the expense of the health, safety, and welfare of Pennsylvanians while minimizing the General Assembly's accountability for such vetoes.

The Act currently gives the General Assembly the power to disapprove a proposed regulation after the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC) has voted for approval. Following an IRRC vote, a standing committee of the House or Senate that has timely invoked its disapproval power has 14 days to report a concurrent resolution of disapproval. Both chambers then have 30 days or 10 legislative days, whichever is longer, to adopt the resolution. If the resolution is adopted, it can be presented to the Governor, who may veto it. If the Governor exercises his veto, the General Assembly has 30 calendar days or 10 legislative days – again, whichever is longer – to override the veto.

SB 561, which is modeled after the H.R. 26 (known as the "Regulations from the Executive in Need of Scrutiny" or "REINS" Act of 2017) in the U.S. Congress, would change the current system by blocking any new "economically significant regulation" from becoming law unless both the House and the Senate vote to *approve* it. A proposed regulation would be considered "economically significant" if it was estimated to have a "direct or indirect cost" to state and local government and the private sector of more than \$1,000,000. It does not appear that a regulation's estimated monetary, health, and environmental benefits must be taken into account in the determination of cost.

In conditioning the approval of a new "economically significant" regulation on approval actions by *both* houses of the General Assembly, SB 561 gives *either* chamber the power to kill such regulations. At least for rulemakings by executive agencies, such inaction would constitute a one-chamber legislative veto in violation of both the Separation of Powers clause and the Presentment clause of the Pennsylvania Constitution. As the General Assembly knows, the former clause confers in the executive branch the power to administer laws duly enacted by the General Assembly, while the latter directs that every resolution to which the concurrence of both Houses may be necessary shall be presented to the Governor and before it shall take effect be approved by the Governor.

In short, whereas the Regulatory Review Act now provides an arguably constitutional mechanism for the disapproval of a proposed regulation, SB 561 would allow either chamber to kill a proposed regulation through inaction, passively and unconstitutionally. Moreover, even if this change were constitutional, it would be an abuse of the principles of republican democracy. SB 561 has been characterized as a bill "to strengthen political accountability for regulatory policy." But by enabling the General Assembly to block regulations without any member's ever casting a vote, it would establish a new low for accountability in state government — and prevent

Pennsylvania's state agencies from protecting Pennsylvanians against abusive financial practices, environmental impacts, and other harms.

We respectfully urge you to VOTE NO on SB 561.

Sincerely,

<u>David Masur, Executive Director</u> PennEnvironment david.masur@pennenvironment.org

Josh McNeil, Executive Director
Conservation Voters of Pennsylvania
joshua.mcneil@conservationpa.org

<u>Mark Szybist, Senior Program Advocate</u> Natural Resources Defense Council mszybist@nrdc.org

Sharon Pillar
Solar United Network of Western PA
Environmental Entrepreneurs (E2)
pillarsharon@gmail.com

Rachel Filippini, Executive Director
Group Against Smog and Air Pollution
rachel@gasp-pgh.org

Suzanne Almeida, Executive Director
League of Women Voters of PA
salmeida@palwv.org

Barbara Jarmoska, President
Project CoffeeHouse
barbjarmoska@verizon.net

Nadia Steinzor, Easter Program Coordinator, Oil & Gas Accountability Project, Earthworks nsteinzor@earthworksaction.org

<u>Court Gould, Executive Director</u> Sustainable Pittsburgh cgould@sustainablepittsburgh.org Joanne Kilgour, Chapter Director Sierra Club, Pennsylvania Chapter joanne.kilgour@sierraclub.org

<u>Matthew Stepp, Policy Director</u> Citizens for Pennsylvania's Future <u>stepp@pennfuture.org</u>

<u>Steve Hvozdovich, Pennsylvania Campaigns</u> <u>Coordinator</u>, Clean Water Action <u>shvozdovich@cleanwater.org</u>

<u>Tom Schuster, Sr. Campaign Manager</u> Sierra Club tom.schuster@sierraclub.org

Ron Celentano, President

PA Solar Energy Industries Association
(PASEIA)
celentanor@aol.com

Robbie Cross, President
Responsible Drilling Alliance
rcross@equinoxltd.com

Mary S. Booth, Director
Partnership for Policy Integrity
mbooth@pfpi.net

Walter Tsou, Interim Executive Director
Physicians for Social Responsibility
walter@psrphila.org

Joseph Otis Minott, Executive Director & Chief Legal Counsel
Clean Air Council
joe\_minott@cleanair.org

<u>Patrice Tomcik, Western PA Field Organizer</u> Moms Clean Air Force <u>ptomcik@momscleanairforce.org</u>